ARMENIA

Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation

Original:

Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation in Armenia (English version)

The opinions expressed in this work are the responsibility of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the official policy of the Council of Europe.

The reproduction of extracts (up to 500 words) is authorised, except for commercial purposes as long as the integrity of the text is preserved, the excerpt is not used out of context, does not provide incomplete information or does not otherwise mislead the reader as to the nature, scope or content of the text. The source text must always be acknowledged as follows "© Council of Europe, year of the publication". All other requests concerning the reproduction/translation of all or part of the document, should be addressed to the Directorate of Communications, Council of Europe (F-67075 Strasbourg Cedex or publishing@coe.int).

All other requests concerning this publication should be addressed to the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe.

Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe F-67075 Strasbourg Cedex France E-mail: congress.adm@coe.int

Cover design and layout: RGOLI

© Council of Europe, November 2020 (2nd edition)

Acknowledgements

This Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation in Armenia was developed by the Council of Europe within the regional project 'Strengthening institutional frameworks for local governance' (2015-2017) in Armenia, Azerbaijan, Georgia, the Republic of Moldova, Ukraine, and Belarus. It was implemented as part of the Partnership for Good Governance 2015-2017 between the Council of Europe and the European Union.

The research work and writing of this updated edition was carried out by the Transparency International Anticorruption center, an Armenia non-governmental organisation. The overall co-ordination was ensured by the Co-operation and External Relations Division of the Secretariat of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe.

As of 2020, five handbooks have been produced with country-specific information for Albania, Armenia, Georgia, the Republic of Moldova and Ukraine. They aim to preserve and share the lessons learnt and best practices identified during the implementation of co-operation projects.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

FOREWORD	5
PURPOSE AND STRUCTURE OF THE HANDBOOK	7
CHAPTER 1 PUBLIC ETHICS AND ACCOUNTABILITY	9
1. INTERNATIONAL CONTEXT	9
1.2. NATIONAL CONTEXT	10
1.3. CODES OF ETHICS AND PROFESSIONAL CONDUCT	10
CHAPTER 2 CORRUPTION RISKS	12
2.1. BRIBERY	13
2.2. CONFLICT OF INTEREST	14
2.3. EXTORTION	16
2.4. FRAUD	17
2.5. CLIENTELISM	18
CHAPTER 3 TRANSPARENCY	20
3.1. ACCESS TO INFORMATION	20
3.2. OPEN DATA	22
3.3. DISCLOSURE: DECLARATION OF ASSETS AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST	24
3.4. EXTERNAL AUDIT	26
CHAPTER 4 CITIZEN PARTICIPATION	27
4.1. COMPLAINTS MECHANISMS	27
4.2. OPEN POLICY MAKING	28
4.3. PARTICIPATORY BUDGETING	30
4.4. PUBLIC CONSULTATION	31
4.5. PUBLIC PETITIONS	33
CHAPTER 5 CONCLUSION	35

Foreword

overnments can only function effectively if they enjoy the trust of their citizens. Local governments, municipalities and their civil servants have a crucial role in trust-building and participatory decision-making, since they have a certain degree of autonomy over the distribution of resources, play an intermediary role with regard to national governments, and represent the first interface between citizens and elected representatives. The professionalism and integrity of these governments and local administrations and their ability to function in a transparent, responsive and accountable manner will doubtlessly lead to enhanced, fair and equitable services to citizens. Local and regional elected representatives therefore must act as role models in the areas of public ethics, transparency and participatory decision-making.

However, we cannot ignore the fact that local authorities, as any public authority, are susceptible to corruption, which poses a major threat to the legitimacy of democratic institutions, as well as to the degree of trust that citizens place in their representatives. Threats such as the lack of transparency and poor public ethics are problems faced by all levels of government, including the local and regional levels. They affect citizens, governments and businesses alike and pose a threat to the universal access to basic services and local development. The fight against corruption needs to remain a long-term priority for local and regional governments and their associations. Concerted preventive action is paramount in order to foster economic growth, improve living conditions and develop citizens' trust.

As the decentralisation of power advances, the quality of local governance becomes even more decisive. Therefore, along with the introduction of criminal law provisions against corruption, it is essential to promote public ethics, transparency and participatory decision-making in order to reduce the risk of corruption and boost the citizen confidence in local and regional authorities. The Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe took a firm step in the promotion of ethical governance by adopting, in 1999, the European Code of conduct for the political integrity of local and regional elected representatives. An advisory group revised this Code, which has been adopted as the European Code of Conduct for All Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance in November 2018. The updated text addresses the new challenges, including new forms of communication, the impact of digital technology, the respect for the privacy of data, and enlarges the scope of its application to all actors involved in local and regional governance, and not just elected officials.

The Congress is committed to promote ethics and transparency at local and regional levels as an essential component of enhancing the quality of local and regional democracy, one of the key priorities for the period 2017-2020. With that aim it set "Ethics and Transparency at local and regional level" as the theme for its two plenary sessions in 2016, and in October 2016 adopted a "Roadmap of activities for preventing corruption and promoting public ethics at local and regional levels". One of the objectives of this roadmap is to deepen our understanding of the various risks and forms of corruption that exist at the local and regional levels. In that perspective the Congress recently adopted reports on the abuse of administrative resources in election campaigns, preventing corruption in public procurement, conflicts of interests, the protection of whistle-blowers, nepotism in the recruitment of staff, and transparency and open government.

As a sign of its political determination to tackle these issues, the Congress has appointed two spokespersons on promoting public ethics and preventing corruption at the local and regional levels, Mr Andrew Dawson and Mr Andreas Galster. In 2017, during the 33rd session of the Congress, it also brought

to the fore the important perspective of young people and open government in the fight against corruption. This is a comprehensive and long-term approach to corruption prevention, including through the co-operation activities of the Congress of which this *Handbook* and those prepared for Armenia, Georgia, the Republic of Moldova and Ukraine are just a few examples, which sends a clear signal of our intention to make this a priority activity for the years to come.

The attitudes and expectations of our citizens with regard to public governance are changing. We are witnessing a growing mistrust toward public institutions and their representatives. In this regard, effective mechanisms for the implementation and compliance with standards of conduct are essential to renew the confidence in public administration. Preventing corruption, reducing its risks, and developing effective, accountable and transparent institutions at all levels are key components of just and inclusive societies.

With this in mind, this *Handbook on transparency and citizen participation in Georgia* is aimed at local authorities, mayors, local councillors and civil servants, to support them in their efforts to improve the quality of local governance in their villages, towns and cities. The *Handbook* will provide local authorities with practical guidelines on transparency and citizen participation, identifying the relevant international standards and national legislation, and providing case-law examples and best practices which it recommends be applied and promoted by all Georgian local authorities.

Andreas Kiefer

Secretary General

Congress of Local and Regional Authorities

PURPOSE AND STRUCTURE OF THE HANDBOOK

Transparency and citizen participation are key tools in the development of good governance. Both help to create the conditions for citizens to understand and evaluate the decisions which the government is taking on their behalf, as well as to ensure that their own needs and views are taken into account in the decision-making process.

Effective transparency and participation can help to drive out corruption and government malpractice. They are also more positive tools as they help produce the conditions for increased trust. Finally, they also help governments to draw on the skills and experience of citizens to enable better decision making and the delivery of more effective public services.

This Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation in Armenia aims to support local authorities in their efforts to improve the quality of local governance in line with the principles of the European Charter of Local Self-Government (ETS No. 122) and its Additional Protocol on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207). It provides them with practical guidance on transparency and citizen participation, based on the Council of Europe principles and with reference to the general international standards and particular national legislation.

To fulfil its purpose as a practical reference guide to support local authorities in their daily work, the *Handbook on Transparency and Citizen Participation in Armenia* includes country-specific information about anti-corruption legislation, transparency policies and citizen participation mechanisms. In particular, the user of this *Handbook* is provided with a straightforward look at relevant national legislation, a concise assessment of the most prevalent corruption risks, and a set of best practices to introduce and implement transparency and citizen participation mechanisms.

Furthermore, the implementation of the mechanisms included in this *Handbook* will help local authorities contribute to the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)¹ of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development,² namely the goals 5 (gender equality), 11 (sustainable cities and communities), 16 (peace, justice and strong institutions) and 17 (partnerships for the goals).

The *Handbook* is structured in four main chapters:

- Chapter 1 Public Ethics and Accountability:
 This chapter highlights the importance and challenges of public ethics and accountability in Armenia. Moreover, it is emphasised how essential they are for an effective, transparent and participatory governance.
- Chapter 2 Corruption Risks:
 This chapter introduces the most common corruption risks identified in Armenia and outlines relevant international anti-corruption standards, along with the national legal framework for each form of corruption. In addition, this chapter is supported with examples of case law related to each corruption risk.
- Chapter 3 Transparency:
 This chapter introduces five transparency mechanisms, which have been selected to represent the diversity of approaches to transparency. Each mechanism includes an introductory description and an outline of international standards. This is followed by four sections summarising key national laws and presenting practical guidelines and best practices which may serve as examples for local authorities in their efforts to enhance
- Chapter 4 Citizen Participation:

transparency.

This chapter introduces five citizen participation mechanisms, which have been selected to represent the diversity of approaches to citizen participation. Following the same structure as in the previous chapter, it includes an introductory description for each mechanism and outlines relevant international standards. This is followed by four sections summarising key national laws and presenting practical guidelines and best practices which may serve as examples for local authorities in their efforts to foster and improve inclusive citizen participation.

Chapter 1

PUBLIC ETHICS AND ACCOUNTABILITY

1. INTERNATIONAL CONTEXT

Ethics and public accountability are essential features of an effective local or regional authority. They refer to the culture, processes, structures and rules that ensure those in public office act in the wider public interest, rather than their own self-interest. They are an essential feature of good governance, and apply equally to organisations in the private and civil society sectors, as well as public authorities.

Ethics are the rules that define the conduct of public officials³ in order to ensure that the public is treated fairly and with equality. Ethics can help officials make better decisions in the public interest, as well as help people evaluate the decisions taken on their behalf by public officials.

Public accountability ensures that officials are openly answerable for the decisions they are taking on behalf of the public.

In the absence of ethics and public accountability, corruption and malpractice are able to thrive. As outlined in the following section, corruption is damaging to individuals, society, the economy and government in a number of respects. Ethics and public accountability can help curb the worst excesses of power, and encourage more responsible and fairer decision making by local authorities.

Even where corruption is not endemic, the absence of ethics and public accountability can be corrosive to public trust in government, public institutions and officials. While the relationship between both ethics and public accountability is complex, when done well, they can help to build and strengthen trust between the public and government.

On the other hand, ethics and public accountability can also play a much more positive role. They recognise that citizens and other stakeholders have much value to offer in decision making. They can help to ensure that their personal experiences, expertise, knowledge and scrutiny add value to, and strengthen, decisions taken by government and public officials.

Finally, effective ethics and public accountability are also key elements of improving public services. This is based on the idea that public services that are more responsive and accountable to people - and benefit from their insights, ideas, energy and scrutiny - will work better for people.

Taken together, ethics and public accountability help to ensure that decision-making and resource allocation are fair, efficient and effective, which in turn helps to enable a flourishing democracy, economy and society.

Transparency and citizen participation are important mechanisms for promoting ethics and public accountability in national and local government. A recent report for the European Committee of the Regions on "Preventing Corruption and Promoting Public Ethics at the Local and Regional Level in Eastern Partnership Countries" found that lack of transparency was the main vulnerability in all of the cases assessed. This handbook outlines a range of transparency and citizen participation mechanisms that can be adopted by local and regional authorities.

1.2. NATIONAL CONTEXT

Public trust towards government very much depends on the government's accountability and ethics. In Armenia, the development of those mechanisms can increase public trust and help national and local governments successfully implement policies.

The public opinion survey conducted in 2019 showed that about 90 percent of respondents considered corruption as a very serious or serious problem in Armenia while more than 80 percent of them think that it is an evil that must be eliminated or neutralized.⁵ To address this issue, national and local governments—should develop mechanisms of accountability and ethics. These mechanisms can decrease corruption and bribery and increase trust towards government. The Corruption Prevention Commission of the Republic of Armenia as well as the Law on Public Service are efficient mechanisms, but those are not enough to solve the existing concerns. Additional mechanisms are necessary to increase accountability, and local governments have major role on developing and implementing such mechanisms.

1.3. CODES OF ETHICS AND PROFESSIONAL CONDUCT

A code of conduct sets out specific standards of professional behaviour expected in a host of situations and provides public officials with guidance for handling them. In addition, codes of conduct bring in transparency and public accountability in governmental operations.

Codes of conduct are often confused with codes of ethics, which establish basic principles to which public servants must abide, such as integrity, selflessness and openness, among others. A code of conduct applies and implements the code of ethics to the particular circumstances of an institution.

Well-designed codes of conduct and ethics will help meet the growing expectations from the public, business leaders and civil society, and places an onus on governments to ensure high ethical standards amongst public officials and elected representatives. As such, they can support the development of trust between the public and government institutions and officials.

International standards

- The Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe's Recommendation on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials⁶ and the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance⁷ are the reference texts for local and regional authorities in Europe for ensuring political integrity.
- The **Council of Europe's Abridged Handbook on Public Ethics at Local Level**⁸ provides a high-level overview of good practice in public ethics.
- The OECD Recommendation on Public Integrity⁹ shifts the focus from ad hoc integrity policies to a
 context dependent, behavioural, risk-based approach with an emphasis on cultivating a culture of integrity
 across the whole of society.
- This **Transparency International paper on Implementing Effective Ethics Standards in Government** and the **Civil Service**¹⁰ provides practical mechanisms for institutionalising high standards of ethical integrity for elected officials and civil servants.

National context

The adoption of the new Law on Public Service in 2018 has changed the approaches to the establishment of the codes of ethics and conduct in state and local self-government bodies, as well as the formation of ethics committees. In the long run the proper function of the Corruption Prevention Commission may become a major tool for increasing ethics and public accountability.

National legislation

The Constitution of Armenia deals with only one issue regarding code of ethics. Article 107 of the Constitution states that ad hoc committees may be established upon decision of the National Assembly for the discussion of issues relating to parliamentarian ethics, and for the submission of opinions to the National Assembly.

According to the legislation of Armenia, the institutions regulating the code of ethics of public servants in Armenia are:

- The ad hoc committee of the National Assembly for discussion of issues related to parliamentary ethics;11
- The Corruption Prevention Commission;¹²
- The Constitutional Court;¹³
- The Ethics and Disciplinary Committee of the General Assembly of Judges¹⁴;
- The Ethics Committee adjunct to the Prosecutor General;¹⁵
- Ethics Committees established for types of services such as the civil service, tax service, customs service,
 diplomatic service, etc.;16
- The position of integrity officer envisaged in the personnel subdivisions of the state and local selfgovernment bodies.

Functions of an ethics commission for the state officials, mayors and deputy mayors, heads of administrative areas in Yerevan, Mayor of Yerevan and his deputies are to be implemented by the Corruption Prevention Commission. Exceptions will include the members of parliament, judges, prosecutors, investigators, who will need to establish their own ethics committees.

The ethics commissions should follow the observance of the requirements of public servants' ethics. Rules of conduct for persons holding public office (except for a deputy, a judge, a member of the Supreme Judicial Council, a prosecutor, an investigator), heads of communities, their deputies, heads of administrative districts of Yerevan community, their deputies shall be defined by the Code of Conduct adopted by the Corruption Prevention Commission.¹⁷

National guidelines

Law on Public Service states that typical rules of conduct for public servants shall be established by the Corruption Prevention Commission. The main issue is that neither the Law on Public Service, nor the Law on Local Self-Government regulates the procedure of creation of codes of conduct for the Council of Elders. The Corruption Prevention Commission shall establish the typical rules of conduct for public servants based on the principles of conduct established by the Law on Public Service. Though the Commission started functioning since 2019, the development of the typical rules of conduct is still in process. The rules of conduct of a public servant shall be defined on the basis of the typical rules of conduct established by the Corruption Prevention Committee.

Example of best practice

The implementation of code of ethics and conduct in Armenia is not progressed much. At a national level, there are some examples. For instance, in February 2016, a deputy of the National Assembly addressed journalists using profane words. Three Armenian NGOs working to protect the rights of journalists applied to the Code of Ethics Committee of the National Assembly requesting the Committee to investigate the case. The Committee investigated the case and concluded that the deputy violated the ethical principle of conducting duties respectfully.¹⁸

At a national level, there is only one example of the decision of Corruption Prevention Commission on violation of rules of conduct. In 2019 the Commission initiated proceedings on the violation of the rules of

ethics by the member of the RA Audit Chamber, based on the complaint of the member of the RA Chamber of Advocates. As a result of the proceeding the Commission made the following conclusion. The commission noted that the reply letter addressed to the member of the RA Chamber of Advocates, did not reflect the essence of the constitutional duty, politeness and respect for human rights by a public servant. However, in the absence of rules of conduct for the public servant, the Commission has no legal basis to characterize it as a violation of the Code of Conduct and to propose disciplinary action against the member of the Audit Chamber on that basis.¹⁹

Chapter 2

CORRUPTION RISKS

In the absence of public ethics and accountability, corruption and malpractice are allowed to thrive, which undermines the foundations of a peaceful, prosperous and just society.

Corruption is a major challenge to democracy and the rule of law. It results in decisions and resource allocation that do not reflect the interests of the public and concentrates political power in the hands of the few. It in turn causes political leaders and institutions to lose legitimacy and public trust, which reduces their ability to govern.

Corruption also causes local and regional authorities to be inefficient and ineffective in exercising their duties. It results in decisions being made not on the basis of what is in the interests of society at large, but what is in the self-interests of the decision maker and their associates. It leads to public money being misspent, with contracts being awarded to inferior providers and budgets being misallocated. At its worst, it enables public officials to misappropriate money and resources, using their position to get rich to the cost of those they have a duty to serve.

Corruption can also result in public officials being appointed on the basis of favouritism rather than merit, meaning that local and regional authorities do not have access to the brightest and best talent. This in turn creates a fertile environment for further corruption and reduces even more the efficiency and effectiveness of the administration.

Inefficient and ineffective organisations, staffed by individuals who gained their position on the basis of something other than merit, result in poor quality public services and infrastructure, thereby eroding public trust and the legitimacy of public institutions. More importantly, however, it results in significant human costs, including poverty, deaths, illness, and restricted life chances.

Finally, corruption harms economic development. It leads to public money being directed to uncompetitive businesses, rather than those that offer more innovative or cheaper products and services. Uncompetitive markets, coupled with the negative impact of corruption on the quality of local public services and infrastructure, means that businesses do not have a solid foundation (of staff, security, investment, etc.) on which to build. In the end, this may cause private and international investors to avoid investing in an area.

2.1. BRIBERY

Bribery is the promise, offer, acceptance or solicitation of a personal advantage (e.g., gift, loan, reward, favour, etc.) in exchange for an unethical or illegal action. Bribery results in decisions not being taken in the public interest, which reduces public trust in institutions and leads to poor public services.

International standards

The following international conventions and standards relate to bribery:

- The OECD Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions²⁰ establishes legally binding standards to criminalise bribery of foreign public officials in international business transactions. It is the first and only international anti-corruption instrument focused on the 'supply side' of the bribery transaction.
- The **International Anti-Bribery Standard 37001**²¹ specifies a series of measures to help organisations prevent, detect and address bribery.
- The OECD Good Practice Guidance on Internal Controls, Ethics, and Compliance²² which supports the
 convention on combating bribery.

National context

90 percent of Armenian citizens involved in recent public opinion survey on corruption consider «corruption a very serious or serious problem, while their overwhelming majority thought that corruption is an evil and must be eliminated or neutralized». Compared to the results of a similar survey from 2010 there is a significant change in public perception in terms of the prevalence of corruption. Thus, in 2010, 83.7% of respondents believed that corruption is widespread in Armenia and exists in all spheres. In 2019, only 4.4% of respondents expressed such an opinion.²³ Among the current manifestations of corruption the citizens mostly mentioned the unsuccessful appointments, pressure from former authorities and sabotage of old personnel and lack of public administration experience among the problems in the public administration system».²⁴

In 2018, after many years of slightly fluctuating data, Corruption Perception Index of Armenia marked an increase by 7 points, equalling 42, raising the position of the country from 107 to 77 as ranked among about 180 countries.²⁵ Promising developments aimed at deepening anti-corruption policy reforms followed the revolution and the elections of a new parliament in 2018.

National legislation

The Criminal Code of Armenia sets a number of penalties for cases of bribery. Article 311 of the said code states that an official in receipt of a bribe should be punished with a fine amounting from 300 to 500 times the minimum salary, or imprisonment of up to twelve years, and are also barred from holding certain positions or engaging in certain activities for a maximum term of three years, with or without confiscation of property (depending on aggravating circumstances). Article 312 states that providing a bribe to an official is punishable by a fine amounting from 100 to 400 times the minimum salary, or with the arrest for a term of one to three months, or imprisonment for a term of up to seven years. The law also states that the bribe-giver is exempted from criminal liability if the extortion of bribe took place and the bribe-giver no later than within three days after the committed crime voluntarily informed the criminal prosecution authorities about the bribery and supported the disclosure of the crime. Criminal Code of Armenia also establishes liability for the intermediary in bribery (Art. 313), who should be punished with a fine amounting from 100 to 400 times the minimum salary, or with the arrest for a term of one to three months, or imprisonment for a term of up to five years.²⁶

Example of case law

In 2018, a representative of RA Police, inspector of the community police department in Yerevan, was accused of bribery. He was accused of demanding a bribe for obvious illegal inaction in favour of the bribe-giver. During the payment of the bribe, which amounted to AMD 241,880 (\$500), he was arrested and sentenced to four years of imprisonment without confiscation of property.²⁷

2.2. CONFLICT OF INTEREST

A conflict of interest is where an individual is in a position to derive personal benefits from the actions or decisions they take in an official capacity. Conflicts of interest – either if they are actual, perceived or potential²⁸ – result in decisions that are, or are considered to be, unfair and self-interested. This reduces public trust in institutions and results in worse outcomes for the public.

International standards

- The Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe's Recommendation on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials²⁹ and the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance³⁰ cover the general issues normally thought to be necessary for avoiding such conflicts.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Conflicts of interest at local and regional level³¹ propose a set of measures to mitigate the risks of conflict of interest and ensure that it is identified at an early stage.
- The **OECD Guidelines for Managing Conflict of Interest in the Public Service**³² identify principles and standards for developing policies.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Making public procurement transparent at local and regional levels³³ and the OECD Checklist for Enhancing Integrity in Public Procurement³⁴ provide guidance for enhancing transparency and for promoting integrity in procurement.

Conflict of interest is also covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The **United Nations Convention against Corruption**³⁵ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this **Technical Guide to the Convention**.³⁶
- The Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173)³⁷ aims to co-ordinate
 criminalisation of corrupt practices and to improve international co-operation in the prosecution of
 offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174)**³⁸ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials³⁹ aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States. The OECD Recommendation on Public Integrity⁴⁰ shifts the focus from ad hoc integrity policies to a context dependent, behavioural, risk-based approach with an emphasis on cultivating a culture of integrity across the whole of society.

National context

On 9 January 2012, the Commission on Ethics of High-Ranking Officials of Armenia was established in accordance with the Law on Public Service of Armenia. The mentioned entity was replaced with the Corruption Prevention Commission, established in November 2019 in accordance with the Law on Corruption Prevention Commission passed in June, 2017. The mission of the Commission is to build trust among citizens towards public institutions, to contribute to the implementation of good governance as well as to ensure transparency and accountability of public officials' activities in Armenia.⁴¹

The main functions of the Commission are:

- Detection of violations of the compliance requirements established in the Law on Public Service, as well as other non-compliance with restrictions by persons holding public office, heads of communities, their deputies, heads of administrative districts of Yerevan community, their deputies,
- Detection of conflict of interests and violations of ethics rules by persons holding public office (except for the Members of Parliament, Judges, Members of the Supreme Judicial Council, Prosecutors, Investigators), heads of communities, their deputies, heads of administrative districts of Yerevan community, their deputies,
- Providing official interpretation of the principles of conduct of persons holding public office, as well as ensuring the uniformity of the observance of the typical rules of conduct of public servants,
- Regulation of the declaration process, verification and analysis of declarations,
- Ensuring the uniformity of the application of non-compliance requirements and other restrictions prescribed by law;
- Participation in the development of anti-corruption policy,
- Monitoring of the implementation of anti-corruption programs and measures developed, and submission of proposals to the competent authorities.⁴²

Corruption Prevention Commission is still in process of formation. It shall consist of 5 members elected by the National Assembly of Armenia and maintain a large staff to implement its multiple functions - prescribed by the law as well as those in process of elaboration, such as the oversight of political party finance or the conduct of regulatory impact assessment of draft laws and by-laws in respect with corruption risks.

National legislation

The Law on Public Service states that in the case of conflict of interest, person holding public office is obliged to submit a written statement to his / her superior or direct supervisor on the circumstances of the conflict of interest. The written statement is subject to immediate examination. The person holding public office should not take any action before receiving instructions from the management team. In case of not having a superior or direct supervisor, the person holding public office may submit a written statement to the Corruption Prevention Commission, which proposes to take steps to resolve the situation, including to make a statement on the existence of conflict of interests in a particular situation.⁴³ The Law also establishes the incompatibility requirements and other restrictions for public servants. It is forbidden for persons holding public office and public servants to hold positions that are not conditioned by their status in other state or local self-government bodies, any position in commercial organizations, to engage in entrepreneurial activity, to perform other paid work, except for scientific, educational and creative work. It is also forbidden for them to accept a gift or agree to accept it later.⁴⁴

There have been several cases applied to the Corruption Prevention Commission to investigate the actions of public servants, but the Commission usually concludes that there is no any violation.

Example of case law

On 5 December 2019 several online media resources published articles making concerns about the violation of incompatibility requirements by the mayor of Yerevan, who after assuming his post has retained his shares in several commercial organizations. On 9 December 2019 the Commission made a decision to initiate proceedings on the basis of violation of incompatibility requirements by the mayor of Yerevan.

The Commission found that the evidence collected as a result of its investigation, including the defendant's explanation, provided grounds to conclude that there was no breach of the incompatibility requirements. Though the formal interpretation of the law shows that not transferring the shares to trust management is a

violation of incompatibility requirement, due to the fact that these companies did not actually operate, the Commission concluded that there is no breach of the incompatibility requirements in the substantive sense of the law.⁴⁵

2.3. EXTORTION

Extortion is the use of coercion to obtain money, goods, services or some other advantage from an individual or institution. Beyond the damage it does to the victim, extortion reduces public trust in government and can discourage business growth and investment in the area.

International standards

As one type of corruption, extortion is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The **United Nations Convention against Corruption**⁴⁶ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention.⁴⁷
- The **Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173)**⁴⁸ aims to co-ordinate criminalisation of corrupt practices and improve international co-operation in the prosecution of offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174)**⁴⁹ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The **European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials**⁵⁰ aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.

National context

Armenia was included in the Global Corruption Barometer 2016, which assesses the general public's experience and attitudes towards corruption in countries around the world.51 Only 14% of the respondents of the survey in Armenia rated the steps taken by the Armenian Government to handle the fight against corruption as fairly well or very well, whereas 65% of the respondents rated those steps as very badly or fairly badly.52

In comparison with 2016 survey, the public opinion survey on corruption in Armenia conducted in 2019 by the Caucasus Research Resource Center Armenia and commissioned by Transparency International Anticorruption Center showed that the vast majority of respondents (81.6%) assessed the Government anticorruption actions as effective.⁵³

National legislation

The Criminal Code of Armenia defines forcing the electorate to vote in favour of a particular candidate or political party and forcing people to participation in elections as criminal acts. It also defines the abuse of official power of local authorities as a criminal act. Article 308 of the law states that the misuse of official position or the non-fulfilment of his/her official duties for mercenary or personal interest, or for group interests, which have caused substantial harm to the rights and legitimate interests of individuals, organizations, and the legitimate interests of society or the state is punished with a fine in the amount of 200 to 300 times the minimum salary, or deprivation of the right to hold certain positions or practice certain activities for a term of up to five years, or with arrest for the term of two to three months, or with imprisonment for the term of up to four years.⁵⁴

Example of case law

On 21 June 2019 The National Security Service of Armenia initiated criminal proceedings on the grounds of abuse of official power and bribery against the person occupying the position of the operative officer of the operative-intelligence department of the RA State Revenue Committee. The employee did not fulfil his official duties, did not take measures to register the illegal activity of his relative, as a result of which the fact of the violation was not registered. Taking advantage of his permission, misuse of official duties caused significant damage to the legitimate interests of the state. He was found guilty and sentenced to a fine of AMD 200,000⁵⁵.

2.4. FRAUD

Fraud is the use of deceit in order to gain an unfair or illegal advantage. Fraud erodes public trust in government and reduces the capacity of government to act. It often results in the loss of public money, which harms public services and the ability of governments to address the public's needs and aspirations.

International standards

As one type of corruption, fraud is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The United Nations Convention against Corruption⁵⁶ is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention.⁵⁷
- The Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173)⁵⁸ aims to co-ordinate criminalisation of corrupt practices and to improve international co-operation in the prosecution of offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174)**⁵⁹ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The **European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials**⁶⁰ aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.

National context

Public trust in elections in Armenia used to be very low. According to a Gallup survey in 2011, only 13% of women and 12% of men believed in the honesty of elections.⁶¹ The OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR) final report on the 2017 parliamentary elections in Armenia urged authorities and political parties to increase public trust in elections.⁶² Low level of trust in the electoral system was mostly explained by the widespread electoral fraud lasted for about two decades both at the national and local levels to achieve the favourable results. Reports of both national and international observation missions kept recording multiple violations and making recommendations for policy change. Major turn in the electoral practice happened only after the revolution of 2018. The OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR) final report on the 9 December, 2018 Early Parliamentary elections, found that the election held enjoyed the protection of fundamental freedoms and were widely enjoyed by the public trust, which must be maintained in the further elections through reforms.⁶³

The PACE delegation too concluded that the 9 December early parliamentary elections in Armenia were held with due regard for fundamental freedoms and enjoyed broad public trust that needs to be preserved through further electoral reforms. Open political debate, including in the media, contributed to a vibrant campaign. The peaceful so-called "velvet revolution", in conjunction with the political will of the current authorities, enabled the holding of democratic elections. ⁶⁴

For the first time in many years the parliamentary elections in December 2018 were assessed by the major local observer initiatives – Akanates and Independent Observer, as truly competitive, free and fair that ensured the full exercise of the voters' will.⁶⁵

National legislation

Article 23 of the Electoral Code of Armenia places restrictions on election campaigns for candidates who are public servants. The code states that candidates who are public servants shall not campaign when undertaking official duties. They also cannot abuse official position in the interest of their party. The law also restricts the use of resources that are given to public officials to implement their official duties.⁶⁶

Article 178 of Criminal Code of Armenia states: "Swindling, i.e. theft of a significant amount or misappropriation of somebody's property rights by cheating or abuse of confidence, is punished with a fine in the amount of 300 to 1000 minimum salaries, or with arrest for the term of up to 2 months, or with imprisonment for the term of up to 7 years".67

Article 22 of the Law on Combating Money Laundering and Terrorism Financing requires from reporting entities to maintain records of "customer identification data, including the data on the account number and turnover, as well as business correspondence data [...] for at least 5 years following the termination of the business relationship or completion of the transaction".68 If the reporting entity fails to meet the requirements of Article 22, it will "result in a warning and an assignment to eliminate the violation, or a fine equal to the 600-fold amount of the minimum salary", as set forth in Article 30, paragraph 4, of the above-mentioned law.

Example of case law

Before the 2017 Parliamentary elections on 24 March, the Union of Informed Citizens announced that a few of its activists, posing as senior Republican party representatives, telephoned the directors of 136 schools and kindergartens in and out of Yerevan, and revealed that 114 of them admitted to drawing up lists of pupils' parents, as well as schoolteachers and staff, who promised to support the ruling Republican Party in the upcoming elections.⁶⁹

The Prosecutor General's Office (PGO) of Armenia formed a working group on the issue and investigated the 114 cases separately. After the investigation, the PGO concluded that only one of 114 recordings contained criminal elements. The other mentioned recordings did not contain criminal elements, and therefore they are under the jurisdiction of other authorised bodies.⁷⁰ Later, that one case was also dismissed on the grounds that the school director's actions did not constitute a crime.⁷¹

2.5. CLIENTELISM

Clientelism is the promise and acceptance of a personal benefit (e.g. gift, loan, reward, favour, job, etc.) in exchange for political support. It is often based on an unequal relationship between a patron (e.g. political leader) and client (e.g. voter). Clientelism results in decisions that reflect the special interests of a few, rather than the wider public interest, leading to unfair and unjust outcomes.

International standards

As one type of corruption, clientelism is covered by the following international standards and guidelines:

- The United Nations Convention against Corruption⁷² is the only legally binding universal anticorruption instrument.
- It is supported by this Technical Guide to the Convention.⁷³

- The Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173)⁷⁴ aims to co-ordinate
 criminalisation of corrupt practices and to improve international co-operation in the prosecution of
 offences.
- The **Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174)**⁷⁵ defines common international rules for effective remedies for persons affected by corruption.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Fighting nepotism within local and regional authorities⁷⁶ sets out standards for good practice and presents strategies for preventing corruption in the recruitment procedures of European local and regional governments.
- The **European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials**⁷⁷ aims to fight corruption involving officials from the EU or its Member States.

National context

In Armenia, clientelism is considered a governing problem. According to public opinion survey of 2019, 87-98 percent of respondents did not encounter corruption when dealing with government officials. Nevertheless, because of considerable decrease of other forms of corruption following the revolution of 2018, the volume of nepotism/clientelism in the current corruption typology became significant. The largest portion of respondents of the above-mentioned survey – 42 percent thought that currently the most common form of corruption is nepotism/clientelism.

The Law on Public Service tries to regulate some aspects of clientelism but overall, there are many loopholes and there are not concrete enforcement mechanisms.⁷⁸

National legislation

The Law on Public Service bans public servants from using their official position to provide actual benefits or privileges to political parties, pubic organizations, including religious groups. As regards nepotism, it also bans public servants from working with their close relatives (parent, spouse, child and sibling, as well as parent, child, sibling of spouse).⁷⁹ Article 311-2 of the Criminal Code of Armenia bans the use of real or alleged influence of personal or group interests. Such kind of actions is punished with fines of 200 to 400 times the minimum salary, or with imprisonment for a maximum term of ten years, with or without confiscation of property.⁸⁰

Example of case law

On 19 February 2020 the Court of General Jurisdiction of the first instance of Shirak region found guilty the former head of the "Artik" penitentiary institution of the RA Ministry of Justice for abuse of public office for private gain and failing to fulfil his official duties, which caused significant damage to the legitimate interests of the state. He was sentenced to fine in the amount of AMD 250.000.⁸¹

Chapter 3

TRANSPARENCY

3.1. ACCESS TO INFORMATION

Access to information is the legal right for citizens to request and receive information from public authorities. It is often enacted by Freedom of Information legislation.

Access to information supports accountability along with informed public participation in decisions, and is therefore fundamental for the effective functioning of democracies.

International standards

Access to information is a fundamental component of a number of the conventions and standards against corruption listed elsewhere in this handbook. It also underpins a number of key UN human rights documents. The following specifically relate to Access to Information:

- The Council of Europe's Convention on Access to Official Documents (CETS No. 205)⁸² affirms an
 enforceable right to information.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Transparency and open government⁸³ call upon local and regional authorities to increase the use of open data and records management by their administrations, and to publish these in comprehensive, accessible and reusable ways.
- The **Aarhus Convention**⁸⁴ grants rights, including access to information, in decisions concerning the environment.
- The OECD Recommendation of the Council on Open Government⁸⁵ identifies on-demand provision of information and proactive measures by the government to disseminate information as an initial level of citizen participation.

National context

The Constitution and legislation of Armenia provide a wide range of mechanisms for access to information. These mechanisms are widely used by media and civil society organisations. Citizens and civic activist groups also use these mechanisms to access information, but not so often. According to research conducted by the Freedom of Information Center of Armenia (FOICA) on the right to freedom of information in local self-government bodies, 70% of the information requests sent to municipalities and village administrations were answered properly. Usually, requests for access to information are made by NGOs. As a matter of example, in 2009, the Administrative Court fined the head of the community of Yelpin AMD 50 000 (€89) for not providing information to FOICA. This was the first case where the court required the public servant to pay a fine from his personal account.86According to research conducted as of July, 2019 by Transparency International Slovakia on access to Information in European Capital Cities, Yerevan holds the last place. The research was conducted in the capitals of 26 European countries with 14 indicators, including access to information, decision-making process of municipalities, management of financial resources, transparency of procurement, availability of information on the content and process of Council of Elders meetings and format, as well as rules of ethics for elected representatives. The survey was conducted based on a study of the data of the official websites of the municipalities, as well as inquiries sent to the municipalities.87

National legislation

The Constitution of Armenia gives citizens the right to freedom of information. Article 42 of the Constitution states: "Everyone shall have the right to freely express his or her opinion. This right shall include freedom to hold one's own opinion, as well as to seek, receive and disseminate information and ideas through any media, without the interference of state or local self-government bodies and regardless of state frontiers."88

The Law on Freedom of Information defines the duties of the information holder as well as the procedure, form and conditions for obtaining information.⁸⁹ The procedure for registration, classification and maintenance of information developed by or delivered to the state and local self-governing bodies, state institutions, and state-funded organisations, including information requests sent to state bodies in electronic form has been adopted by the Government in 2015.⁹⁰

The Law on Mass Media gives basic rights to journalists who work for mass media organisations to operate without unwarranted restrictions. It reaffirms the constitutional right to seek, receive and disseminate information. The law prohibits censorship, the interference in "the legitimate professional activities of a journalist", and the disclosure of sources without a court order for the purpose of disclosing information pertaining to serious crimes.91 Amendments to the Law On State Registration of Legal Entities, Separate Subdivisions of Legal Entities, Institutions and Private Entrepreneurs from 06 March 2020, provided the possibility for Mass Media to receive the information from the unified state register of companies without paying state fee.⁹²

National guidelines

The Freedom of Information Center of Armenia published guidelines for civil servants entitled *How to use the Law on Freedom of Information.*⁹³ According to the guidelines, everyone, regardless of their citizenship, has the right to receive and impart information. The institutions responsible for providing information are any state institution, local self-government body, state organisation, state-funded organisations and the official representatives of all the above-mentioned institutions.

The guidelines also explain the availability of information and the responsibility of state institutions to provide information as well as cases when requests for information can be refused. Those cases can be related with requesting information about state or bank secrets or violating the principle of personal data. In addition, the guidelines provide toolkits on how and where to apply in case the information is not provided.

In 2019 The Freedom of Information Center of Armenia published handbook for journalists entitled *Fact-checking* and the right of journalists to receive information. The Handbook presents all the effective online fact-checking tools that are up-to-date and easy to use today, as well as useful and applicable material related to freedom of information. It can help journalists, editors, students, lecturers, and Internet consumers to search extensively, verify the authenticity of information, images, and videos, use satellite data, and become more knowledgeable and media literate.⁹⁴

Examples of best practice

The decisions of the councils of elders and heads of communities in Armenia were electronically posted in PDF format on their respective official websites and didn't allow for an effective search engine, making it difficult for users to find the legal acts they needed. In this regard, the Ministry of Territorial Administration and Development, along with regional governors' offices (*marzpetarans*), considered convenient to add the regulatory legal acts adopted by the councils of elders and heads of communities into the Armenian Legal Information System (www.arlis.am). Thanks to this portal, which constitutes a single unified legal information system, users can access all decisions and acts adopted at local level through the tab "Acts of

Local Self-Government Bodies". This initiative, which increases transparency and accountability at the local level, was implemented under the framework of the Third Action Plan of the Open Government Partnership (2016-2018).⁹⁵

With development of e-government platforms in recent years, the government has increased the opportunities to view and receive information online (arlis.am, datalex.am, e-gov.am, e-request.am, etc.). Websites provide information on procurements, judicial acts, licenses, or other specific information.⁹⁶ In 2018, a unified platform for electronic inquiries – e-request.am – was launched, allowing to send an electronic request to state bodies in one window format, after which inquiries are sorted and sent to the responsible official.⁹⁷

The Law on Local Self-Government establishes a duty for all communities to have an official website where, in particular, the following information should be made publicly available: documentation, procedures, location and timelines of meetings, public hearings and discussions with community residents; the results of public hearings and discussions on decisions of the community council and community head as well as on other documents prescribed by law; procedures on participation of local community residents in the self-government process, procedures of formation and operation of consultative bodies adjunct to the head of the community, of conducting open public hearings and discussions, other procedures and relevant information.⁹⁸

3.2. OPEN DATA

Open data is the publication of data and information in a format that may be freely used, modified and shared. The OECD states that open data is *«a set of policies that promote transparency, accountability and value creation by making government data available to all»*. By making data generated through the activities of public bodies available, government becomes more transparent and accountable to citizens. It also supports business growth and the development of services centred on citizens.

International standards

Open data is a relatively new phenomenon without officially endorsed standards. However, a number of useful quidelines exist:

- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Open data for better public services⁹⁹ explain its importance for improving local democracy.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Transparency and open government¹⁰⁰ call upon local and regional authorities to increase the use of open data and records management by their administrations.
- The **United Nations Guidelines on Open Government Data for Citizen Engagement**¹⁰¹ introduce policy guidelines and good practice recommendations.
- This **World Bank Toolkit**¹⁰² starts from the basics, through to planning and implement, as well as avoiding common pitfalls.
- The **Five Star Open Data Deployment Scheme**¹⁰³ provides five steps to fully opening data, explaining the costs and benefits of each.
- The **International Open Data Charter**¹⁰⁴ sets out six principles for open, timely and interoperable government data.
- The **OECD Recommendation of the Council on Open Government**¹⁰⁵ identifies on-demand provision of information and proactive measures by the government to disseminate information as an initial level of citizen participation.

National context

Currently in Armenia, the accumulated and released open data of many state institutions makes up quite a large volume. There are a number of databases which have considerable potential to help anti-corruption and civic journalistic investigations such as single-source procurement¹⁰⁶ and the Corruption Prevention Commission¹⁰⁷. Journalists and researchers can use open data to carry out independent investigations and research.¹⁰⁸

National legislation

According to the Law on the Budgetary System, the budget formulation and approval process should be open. The Law states that after presenting the draft law on the state budget to the National Assembly, the Government should publish the budget within three days, with the exception of issues containing state secrets. The debate on the draft state budget in the National Assembly is covered by state media, again with the exception of issues containing state secrets. The Law requires local self-government bodies to publish draft community budgets in the local press within three days of submitting the draft to the Council of Elders. The Law on Local Self-Government requires all communities to have a website and to publish the budget and its reports on the website. The Law on Local Self-Government requires all communities to have a website and to publish the

National guidelines

In October 2014, the Digital Rights NGO, with the support of The Open Society Foundations, published policy guidelines on personal data protection.¹¹¹ The guidelines provide practical information on national and international practices and policies in the protection of personal data, making references to national and international instruments. In addition, the publication includes a set of European models and practical recommendations for the Armenian context.

In 2017 The Personal Data Protection Agency of the Ministry of Justice of the Republic of Armenia has developed guideline on the protection of children's personal data. The purpose of the guideline is to provide a unified interpretation of personal data protection legislation, to raise awareness of the rights and responsibilities of children, parents and data developers, and to raise the level of protection of children's personal data. The guideline outlines the principles of personal data protection for children, the rights of children in the field of personal data protection, the responsibilities of data developers, educational institutions, the Internet, the specifics of personal data processing, and the responsibility for violating children's right to personal data protection.¹¹²

Example of best practice

A good example of publicly known open data is the state interactive budget,113 which visually presents budget categories. Local self-government institutions have also copied this tool for presenting budgets. For example, the Yerevan municipality80114 and the Compass NGO in Gyumri115 already publish interactive budgets, and state institutions (for example the President's office116) have copied the model. Another example is the website of the Central Electoral Commission (elections.am), an open data electronic system to search information on voters and their register.¹¹⁷

Another example is the website of the State Committee of the Real Property Cadastre (www.e-cadastre.am), an open data electronic system to search information on real state and land registries from 1 January 2012 onwards. The site is designed to provide e-services by the Committee, including online submission of applications and related documents for state registration of real property rights and restrictions. Therefore, this constitutes another example of how open data and electronic tools increases transparency and increases citizens' access to public services.

3.3. DISCLOSURE: DECLARATION OF ASSETS AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Disclosure is the act of routinely publishing certain information, sometimes required by law. It can support anti-corruption measures by requiring the routine publication of assets and declarations of conflict of interest, for example. It can also be for more positive reasons, such as to support policy making, or by ensuring that the public are better informed and therefore able to contribute more effectively.

International standards

Disclosure is an important element in the conventions and standards against corruption listed elsewhere in this handbook. Of particular relevance are:

- The Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe's Recommendation on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials¹¹⁸ and the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance¹¹⁹ require private interests to be declared, made public and monitored.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Conflicts of interest at local and regional level¹²⁰ call on local and regional authorities to promote the proactive disclosure of declarations of interest prior to public request and to ensure that disclosure policies are accompanied by appropriate measures for resolving conflicts of interest.
- The **OECD's Managing Conflict of Interest in Public Service: Guidelines and Country Experiences**¹²¹ provides practical instruments for modernising conflict-of-interest policies.
- The OECD's Asset Declarations for Public Officials: A Tool to Prevent Corruption¹²² identifies the key elements of asset declaration systems.

National context

The legal framework concerning disclosure and conflict of interest, as well as the prohibition or restriction of certain activities of public servants and high-ranking public officials, was mainly formed in 2010s in Armenia. The Law on Public Service was adopted in 2011, and the Commission on Ethics of High-Ranking Officials of Armenia was established in 2012.

Following that - the adoption of the new Law on Public Service in 2017 led to establishment of the Corruption Prevention Commission in 2019, which is the successor of the Commission on Ethics of High-Ranking Officials.

Public officials and public servants are obliged to submit declarations of assets and income before taking the respective position, on an annual basis and after leaving the position. Their declarations also include their family members living in the household.

Local community servants do not submit assets income and income declarations. The Law on Public Service also does not apply to the community council. Declaration of interest is submitted only by the head of the community and his deputy, the heads of the administrative districts of Yerevan community, their deputies. Thus, the heads of the administrative districts of the enlarged community and their deputies do not submit a declaration of interests. In order to enhance transparency and accountability at the local self-governance level, there is also a need to develop a code on disclosure at local level.

Usually, NGOs take the role of watchdogs by monitoring the level of disclosure available and required, and reporting to different ethical committees of state institutions. The state institutions concerned have started to respond more actively to the requests made by NGOs.

National legislation

Article 95 of the Constitution states that «a Deputy may not hold any position, not related to his or her status, within state or local self-government bodies, or any position within commercial organisations, engage in entrepreneurial activities or perform other paid work, except for scientific, educational and creative work». The Constitutional Law on Rules of Procedure of the National Assembly states that in the case of a breach of any of the provisions of Article 95 of the Constitution, which also applies to the members of the Central Electoral Commission, the TV and Radio Commission, the Audit Chamber and the Board of the Central Bank, their membership may be terminated on the basis of the conclusion of the Corruption Prevention Commission in the manner prescribed by the Article.

According to the law the requirement for the disclosure of conflict of interest are limited to the public officials only holding political, administrative, autonomous positions, except for officials holding discretionary positions. The Law on Public Service defines the incompatibility requirements for all persons holding public office and the public servants. In case of declaration of interests, only those holding public office are obliged to declare their interests, except for a group of discretionary officials.

It is forbidden to take an action or make a decision in a situation of the conflict of interest.

National guidelines

The Corruption Prevention Commission established Guidelines for annual declaration of property, income and interests for public officials and their interconnected persons.¹²⁵ On April 13, 2020, the electronic system for filling in the annual declarations of property, income and interests for 2019 was launched, and the process of submitting declarations has started.

Example of best practice

There were several cases that NGOs took the role of watchdog and applied to different ethical committees of state institutions on disclosure. Currently, given the new concept of ethics commissions in according to the Law on Public Service, those do not operate properly and there is a need for more active practice of submitting applications and better monitoring of their activities.

In 2019 the "Investigative Journalists" NGO created a database (data.hetq.am) in order to make publicly accessible and user friendly the information published in official and unofficial sources. The application makes possible to get acquainted with the biographies of the deputies of the National Assembly, interconnected persons and the graphs of the declared property in one domain through just a few clicks. Information may also be downloaded in XLS format.

Within the establishment of the Corruption Prevention Commission and making amendments to the Law on Pubic Service the declaration requirements have changed. Currently they include declaration of interests. For example, If in the past the other members of the family did not declare their property and incomes at the time of the official assuming the position, now all the members of the family submit declarations with the same content with the declarant.¹²⁶

3.4. EXTERNAL AUDIT

External audit is the regular, independent scrutiny of accounts and financial information to ensure that public money is used appropriately and effectively. External audits are undertaken in accordance with the relevant laws and rules of the country to support those external to government to hold it to account. External audit can also look beyond finances to assessing the performance of government against its own objectives, or in providing programmes and services.

International standards

- The **International Public Sector Accounting Standards**¹²⁷ focus on the accounting, auditing, and financial reporting needs of national, regional, and local governments, related governmental agencies, and the constituencies they serve.
- The **International Standards of Supreme Audit Institutions**¹²⁸ website contains a complete collection of professional standards and best practice guidelines for public sector auditors.
- A number of the conventions and standards for combatting corruption include provisions and clauses relating to external audit.

National context

In Armenia, the audit of state institutions is conducted by the Audit Chamber. The mission of the Audit Chamber is to perform high-quality external state control, which aims to prevent violations from happening in the areas of public funds and property management, thus improving efficiency.¹²⁹

National legislation

According to the Armenian Constitution, the Audit Chamber is «an independent state body, which conducts audit, in the field of public finance and ownership, overthe lawfulness and effectiveness of the use of the State Budget and community budget funds, loans and credits received, as well as state- and community-owned property. The Audit Chamber is entitled to conductins pections of legal persons only in the cases prescribed by law». 130

The Law on Internal Audit¹³¹ defines the principles, nature, scope, basic rights and obligations of the internal audit participants, as well as regulates basic relations related to the organisation and operation of the internal audit. This law states that, at local government level, the internal audit system is carried out under the subordination of the head of the community.

National quidelines

In 2008, the World Bank published a report on the observance of standards and codes on *Accounting and Auditing in Armenia*. The report assessed financial reporting and auditing requirements and practices within the enterprise and financial sectors in Armenia. It also recommended a set of standards which should encourage greater transparency in state enterprises, thus allowing the public at large to assess management performance and influence its behaviour.¹³²

Example of best practice

There are no mechanisms and requirements for local government bodies to conduct external or internal audit for budget implementation. However, according to the amendments to the Law on Self-Government of Armenia from January 24, 2020, starting from January 1, 2022 all communities should have a website where they should publish the budget and budget implementation reports. The acting Law establishes a duty to have a website only for communities which have more than 3 000 residents. These mechanisms create

opportunities for civil society and citizens to audit budget. For example, the Gyumri municipality co-operated with the Compass NGO to publish an interactive budget and engage citizens in auditing and watchdogging the budget.

Chapter 4

CITIZEN PARTICIPATION

4.1. COMPLAINTS MECHANISMS

Complaints mechanisms allow citizens to provide feedback to public authorities on the standards of services they receive. They provide an important accountability mechanism which allow civil servants and elected officials to identify where public services are being delivered ineffectively or inefficiently. When such mechanisms deal with complaints quickly, they can help to create the conditions for increased trust. If used proactively, complaints mechanisms can also help governments to identify new ideas and increase citizen participation.

International standards

There are no specific international standards for complaints mechanisms relating to public services. However, there are a number of civil society guidelines and handbooks which are helpful. See for example:

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)¹³³ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the establishment of mechanisms and procedures for dealing with and responding to citizen complaints and suggestions.
- The **Danish Refugee Council's handbook**¹³⁴ describes how to setup and manage a complaints mechanism.
- The World Vision overview of the tools and mechanisms used by development agencies to receive complaints.¹³⁵
- The **Transparency International** note on good practice in establishing community complaints mechanisms. 136

National context

There is a strong need to develop complaints mechanisms for local government bodies, which can increase public trust towards those institutions. As the local government is the first contact point for citizens in accessing public services, it is important to deal with them in accordance with the principles of transparency and openness. Complaints mechanisms can help to highlight potential problems, to resolve them and to improve local government services.¹³⁷

National legislation

In Armenia there are no specific legal provisions requiring the establishment of complaints mechanisms for local government, but it is necessary for local self-government bodies to form such mechanisms in order to improve accountability, and engage citizens in detecting issues and improving service for them. Local self-government bodies should therefore adopt complaint mechanisms on a voluntary basis.

National guidelines

Currently there are no concrete settings for the establishment of complaints mechanisms, as those mechanisms should be adapted to the local context, taking into consideration factors such as cultural norms, existing institutions, social patterns, etc. Even though there are no concrete settings for developing a complaints mechanism, there is broad a consensus on key principles which suggest that the mechanism should be transparent, independent, accountable, accessible, safe and easy to use.138

According to a set of guidelines published by the Government of Ireland, a *«complaint form should be relatively easy to complete, and information requirements should be kept to a minimum»*. In addition, the mechanism should *«make it as easy as possible for members of the public to make a complaint»*. Local authorities should make every effort possible to publicise complaints mechanisms.¹³⁹

It is worth mentioning here a reference guide on best practices for the implementation of effective complaint mechanisms made by Transparency International.¹⁴⁰ The purpose of this document is to set out guiding principles and good practices for establishing and implementing complaint mechanisms which provide safe channels for citizens to alert a public or private institution about any corruption risks or incidences.

Examples of best practice

There are a few successful examples of using complaint mechanisms to increase efficiency and public trust towards local governments. For example, in the United Kingdom, Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman uses complaint mechanisms to increase the efficiency of the services that local public institutions provide to citizens. The Ombudsman's website (www.lgo.org.uk) provides all necessary information for submitting complaints.141 There is also a section on the website which provides top tips for making a complaint.142

4.2. OPEN POLICY MAKING

Open policy making is a broad term describing policy development which is transparent and participatory. It describes a way of making policy and decisions which draw on the latest analytical tools and are interactive in nature. There is no one-way to do open policy making: different policy decisions will need different approaches.

International standards

Although there are no specific open policy making standards, the following provide a useful starting point:

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)¹⁴³ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the establishment of measures to ensure citizen participation.
- The **Council of Europe's Guidelines for civil participation in political decision making**¹⁴⁴ sets out standards for engaging with citizens and civil society.
- The Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution and Recommendation on Transparency and open government¹⁴⁵ provide standards and mechanisms to enhance transparency and promote the involvement and participation of citizens in the local public life.
- The **OECD's Guiding Principles**¹⁴⁶ support the development of a culture of openness.
- The **OECD's Focus on Citizens: Public Engagement for Better Policy and Services**¹⁴⁷ explores how to put open policy making into practice.
- The OECD's Observatory of Public Sector Innovation¹⁴⁸ lists useful toolkits and resources.
- The Open Government Partnerships Guide¹⁴⁹ and Toolbox¹⁵⁰ provide an extensive range of support.

• Both Australia¹⁵¹ and the UK¹⁵² have both produced useful toolkits.

National context

The institutions of open policy making and public engagement are in formation process in Armenia. The Government has taken steps to reform the policy-making process to be more transparent.

In the autumn of 2011, the Armenian Government joined the Open Government Partnership (OGP) initiative and displayed readiness to ensure transparency and accountability in the provision of public services. Within the framework of the OGP, Armenia has already developed and adopted three Action Plans for 2012-2014, 2014-1016 and 2016-2018. Currently the country implements the fourth Action Plan 2018-2020.¹⁵³

In 2016, the Government launched a website (www.e-draft.am) where drafts of legal acts written by governmental bodies are made available on an online platform specially designed for their publication. The website allows for the presentation of drafts of legal acts to the public, organising online discussions, and as a consequence the active participation of representatives of civil society in the law-making process. The registered users are able to present their suggestions, and see the suggestions that are adopted and the justifications given for those that are rejected.

National legislation

The Law on Local Self-Government requires that the public be kept informed about the sessions of the Council of Elders. The Law states that at least seven days before the regular session of the Council of Elders, the head of the community should publish the draft agenda of the council meeting, indicating the venue and the scheduled date and time of the session.

In addition, the Law defines citizen participation in local governance as a major principle. According to the Law, any citizen who is above 16 years old has a right to participate in local governance. In order to ensure their participation, the head of the community has to include in the community's five-year development programme the creation of a community-based consultative body.¹⁵⁴

National guidelines

In October 2019, the European Center for Not-for-Profit Law (ECNL) in cooperation with Transparency International Armenia published the Assessment of the civil society environment in the Eastern Partnership countries, developed on the basis of set of standards and indicators in 10 different areas that measure both law and practice.¹⁵⁵

The report recommends the Government to introduce institutional mechanisms for engaging CSOs in the policy implementation and monitoring, including through state contracting; mandatory consultation in the early stages of decision-making to allow meaningful participation of professional CSOs experienced in relevant public policy areas and increase usage of offline participation tools such as public hearings, expert discussions, and surveys.¹⁵⁶

Example of best practice

2019 was marked by the adoption of the new strategies of the state policy in the field of anti-corruption, the protection of human rights, judicial and legal reforms. Civil society organizations were actively engaged in the discussion and adoption of the new 2019-2022 Anticorruption Strategy of the Republic of Armenia and its Action Plan, the 2019-2023 Strategy For Judicial And Legal Reforms Of The Republic Of Armenia And The

Action Plans Deriving The Reform, 2020-2022 National Strategy of Protection of Human Rights and its Action Plan.157

4.3. PARTICIPATORY BUDGETING

Participatory budgeting began in Porto Alegre, Brazil in the late 1980s and has spread worldwide. It provides a way for community members to have a direct say in how public money should be spent. It creates opportunities for engaging, educating, and empowering citizens. It can also promote transparency, which in turn can help reduce inefficiency and corruption.

International standards

Although there are no specific standards for implementing participatory budgeting, the following provide a useful starting point:

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)¹⁵⁸ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the implementation of measures that would facilitate its exercise.
- The **Congress of the Council of Europe's Resolution on Gender budgeting** ¹⁵⁹ recommends introducing gender budgeting methods in the annual budgets at local and regional levels.
- The **OECD Policy Brief No. 22**¹⁶⁰ provides a series of policy recommendations for how key stakeholders can contribute to successful participatory budgeting.
- The **World Bank's book** *Participatory Budgeting*¹⁶¹ provides an overview of the underlying principles, analyses current practice and includes seven in-depth case studies.
- The **UN Habitat's 72 Frequently Asked Questions about Participatory Budgeting**¹⁶² explores how to implement participatory budgeting.
- The UK's Participatory Budgeting Unit has a useful list of resources and toolkits. 163
- The **Subnational Open Budget Survey Questionnaire**¹⁶⁴ of the International Budget Partnership sets out a range of metrics for measuring the openness of local government budgets.
- The **Principles of Public Participation in Fiscal Policy**¹⁶⁵ of the Global Initiative for Fiscal Transparency.

National context

Citizen and civil society participation in the state budget-making process is limited. There are no concrete mechanisms prescribed by the Law on State Budget to engage stakeholders in budget making. Instead, there are concrete participatory budget- making mechanisms in the Law on Local Self-Governance.

National legislation

The Law on Local Self-Government provides mechanisms for public participation. Article 84 of the Law states that the head of the community should ensure the participation of community members in the formation of the annual budget, and should also ensure the creation of a consultative body adjunct to the head of the community which will consist of residents, experts and other stakeholders. For the same purpose, public hearings or discussions are organised on the above-mentioned documents prior to their submission to the council meeting.¹⁶⁶

National guidelines

The 2015 report Support for the consolidation of local democracy in Armenia gives guidelines on how to engage citizens and civil society organisations in the priorities identified in the community budget and how they can have a role in the allocation of resources. It teaches taxpayers to work with the government to

help contribute towards making budget decisions that affect their lives. According to the guidelines, the public benefits of local authorities and civil society organisations working together are that local authorities are able to collect good ideas and suggestions for better solutions, and citizens develop a sense of responsibility towards public goods and the community.¹⁶⁷

Example of best practice

On 1 November 2016, the Gyumri-based Civil Youth Centre NGO presented a number of suggestions to be included in Gyumri's five-year development plan and also in Gyumri's city budget. Thirteen of the suggestions were included in the final plan. The suggestions included lightening up the city, putting new waste containers in the streets and adding new bus stations in the city.168 The active participation of civil society helped the municipality more efficiently target priorities and develop participatory governance.

In 2019 the "Active Citizen" platform was created by Yerevan Municipality to ensure more effective and close communication with citizens and to conduct participatory management. The platform aims for more effective communication of new projects and ideas, presentation of proposals and discussion with citizens. Citizens have the opportunity to improve their living together with the municipality, making the life of the capital more comfortable and attractive. The platform also aims to collect issues of concern to citizens and a common way to find solutions.169

4.4. PUBLIC CONSULTATION

Public consultation is a formal, often legally required, process for citizens and other stakeholders to give their views at key stages of the policy process. It can be both online and offline, or a mixture of both. Its main goals are to improve efficiency, transparency and public involvement in important decisions. Done in a timely and effective way, public consultation will increase the quality of decision making, improve compliance, reduce enforcement costs and support greater public trust in decision-making.

International standards

Although there are no specific standards for implementing public consultations, the following provide a useful starting point:

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)¹⁷⁰ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the establishment of measures to ensure citizen participation, such as consultative processes and local referendums.
- The **OECD Background Document on Public Consultation**¹⁷¹ defines consultation and provides a summary of consultation tools.
- The Council of Europe's Guidelines for civil participation in political decision making¹⁷² set out the different types of civil participation in decision making.
- The Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe's Recommendation on the participation of citizens in local public life. 173
- The **OECD Recommendation of the Council on Open Government**¹⁷⁴ supports initiatives for designing and delivering public policies and services, in an open and inclusive manner.

National context

Public participation in the law-making process in Armenia is a *«growing but ineffective»* process. The ministries publish draft laws on the official website for public consultations (www.e-draft.am), but the suggestions are not usually taken into serious consideration.¹⁷⁵ Effective consultation would help policy makers to engage

citizens in the policy-making process, to increase the capacity of implementation and to gain public trust, which is crucial for policy making.

National legislation

According to the Rules of Procedure of the National Assembly (NA), the President of the NA and the parliamentary committees are authorised to *«organise hearings at which those whose interests are affected by draft legislation can make their views known, but the practice is not institutionalised»*.¹⁷⁶

The Law on Normative Legal Acts requires consultation with the public, which create opportunities to participate in law-making processes. Civil society consultation is undertaken by displaying the draft law on the government's website and on the websites of the relevant ministries, and sometimes also by means of parliamentary hearings. Of all the tools relevant to ensuring good quality legislation, public consultation seems to be the one that is currently the least anchored in the legislative process.¹⁷⁷

The Law on Local Self-Government provides a number of opportunities for public participation at the local level. Sessions in the community council are open, and in communities with more than 3000 residents, sessions should be broadcasted online at the community's official website. Residents of the community should be informed on the local self-governance activities without any discrimination and can directly or indirectly influence the community decisions, either on individual level or through associations and civil initiatives. Community residents can also initiate the inclusion of an item on the session agenda if necessary, number of signatures is presented.¹⁷⁸

National guidelines

In 2018 the Government of Armenia approved the procedure of organising and conducting public consultations ¹⁷⁹. It is mandatory to conduct a public consultation of a draft normative legal act developed by a government agency through its publication on the official website of the given agency as well as on the Unified Website for Publication of Draft Legal Acts maintained by the RA Ministry of Justice e-draft.am. ¹⁸⁰ According to the Procedure the summary, protocols and revised drafts are posted on the official website of the body organising public consultation, as well as on the e-draft.am website. Based on the analysis and summary of the received proposals, the body carrying out public consultation makes the necessary adjustments to the draft. ¹⁸¹

Example of best practice

With the support and advice of the Council of Europe through the project 'Local initiatives on ethical governance and transparency'. 182 the Tashir and Aygepat communities started live broadcasting the meetings of the Council of Elders, which increased the quality of discussions. Now the Council members are more active in engaging in discussions and expressing their positions on issues at stake. The Tashir community even went further and, in co-operation with a local NGO, established and institutionalised a youth council, defined a consultation mechanism between citizens and local authorities and allocated funds from the municipal budget to the youth council so that it can implement their initiatives.

In terms of public consultations, the "Center of Legislation Development and Legal Researches" Foundation adjunct to the Ministry of Justice can serve as an example of successful practice. The foundation was established in 2016 within the framework of USAID-funded project and, among other activities, organised public discussions with participation of state representatives and other bodies and stakeholders and public awareness-raising campaigns on legal drafts183.

4.5. PUBLIC PETITIONS

Public petitions enable citizens to raise issues with public authorities. The number of signatures collected can indicate the level of support for the issues being raised. They aim either to raise the profile of the issue, or also to demand that specific actions are taken. Petitions are often inspired by civil society activity, but they are increasingly submitted through official, often online, platforms whereby petitions with a defined number of signatures will receive an official response.

International standards

- The Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207)¹⁸⁴ provides an international legal guarantee to this right, including the establishment of measures to ensure citizen participation, such as public petitions.
- The OECD's Promise and Problems of e-Democracy¹⁸⁵ provides a section on the value and challenges of establishing an online petitioning platform.

National context

Around 72.2% of Armenia's population are active internet users¹⁸⁶. Besides, 1 339 000 citizens are actively using social media from mobile devices.¹⁸⁷ Internet coverage enables citizens to promote and engage in local government activities via different mechanisms. Among them, public petitions are one method by which local authorities can engage more systematically with citizens.

National legislation

Article 53 of the Constitution of Armenia states that «everyone shall have the right to submit, either individually or jointly with others, petition to state and local self-government bodies and officials and to receive an appropriate reply within a reasonable time period». The Constitution provides a mechanism for citizens to initiate constitutional change and propose, upon popular initiative, draft laws to the National Assembly. Article 202 states that if 200 000 citizens (who have the right of suffrage) sign a petition, the right to initiate the constitutional amendment process will be given. Article 109 states that citizens shall be entitled to propose, upon popular initiative, a draft law to the National Assembly if 50,000 citizens sign a petition. Article 204 prescribes how citizens can overcome the National Assembly's rejection of the adoption of the draft law submitted by civic initiatives. If an additional 300 000 citizens join the initiative of adopting draft law, then the draft law is put to a referendum.188

According to the Law on Local Self-Government, residents of a community can start a petition to bring any community level issue to the agenda of the Council of Elders. In order for the issue to be included on the Council's agenda, the initiative should gather the signatures of 1% of the community's population if there are more than 10 000 residents in the community, 2% if there are less than 10 000 residents, and 4% if there are less than 1000 residents. The residents should gather the signatures on paper and send them to the head of the community.

National guidelines

The CoE "Support to Consolidating Local Democracy in Armenia" project, implemented by the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities within the framework of the Council of Europe Action Plan for Armenia 2015-2018 has developed a toolkit to present the results of initiatives to foster citizen participation and dialogue between local authorities and community residents under the project.¹⁸⁹ The citizen participation initiatives,

which were part of the CoE in the Congress component, were conducted in the communities of Akhtala, Artik, Urtsadzor and Vardenik. Its objective was to enhance the active participation of citizens and civil society in decision making and problem solving in their communities, and to engage them in community-building efforts, priority setting and budgeting processes through public consultations and close interaction with their mayors and city councils. The project in Armenia was crucial for creating a space of "learning by doing" whereby the residents – while contributing to finding solutions to their communities' problems – improved their knowledge of the workings of local self-government as well as capacities and limitations of municipal autonomy. As a result, the project participants agreed a set of principles, guidelines, methods and useful tips to steer participatory processes, which can be applied to future projects and which are also included in the toolkit, together with an overview of the legal framework for citizen participation at local level in Armenia.¹⁹⁰

Example of best practice

The Compass NGO developed a website in co-operation with the municipality of Gyumri (www.gyumribudget.am) that also publishes petitions to engage citizens in local governance issues. For example, one of the latest public petitions asks citizens whether they are ready to sort the garbage at home. Based on the answers of the citizens, the Compass NGO develops policy proposals to the local authorities of the municipality of Gyumri.

Chapter 5

CONCLUSION

Local government plays a critical role for the well-being of citizens, delivering services, and providing the first point of contact between people and public administration. The proximity with citizens can help ensure that public authorities and services are truly responsive and accountable, improving people's lives and their trust and confidence in local institutions. However, the very qualities that make local and regional governments so important to citizens can also make it more prone to corruption.

Local governments in Armenia are taking important strides in improving the legal framework towards more open and inclusive decision-making. However, on a practical level, local government units should translate laws and policies into practice and increase their efforts to ensure transparency, accountability and meaningful participation of citizens in policy- and decision-making. As well as being important qualities of local democracy, transparency and civic participation can help deliver effective public services, combat and prevent corruption, and build citizens' trust in government.

The mechanisms outlined in this handbook present a variety of ways in which local and regional authorities can prevent corruption, reduce its risks, and develop effective and accountable institutions at all levels. Other reforms, such as protection of whistle-blowers and support for independent media and civil society, are also critical to building open government, public ethics and accountability. An effective approach to rooting out corruption could be through reporting by public officials, the media and civil society, who need to feel confident that they will be listened to and protected.

The Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe is committed to supporting local governments in their efforts to improve the quality of local democracy, prevent corruption, increase ethics and public accountability, and promote transparency and citizen participation.

Endnotes

- ¹ Sustainable Development Goals. Available at: https://www.un.org/sustainabledevelopment/sustainable-development-goals/
- ² United Nations, General Assembly, "Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development", A/RES/70/1, 21 October 2015. Available at: https://undocs.org/A/RES/70/1
- ³ For the purpose of this publication, the term "public officials" refers to elected representatives, public authorities and civil servants (either at local, regional or national level) who hold a legislative, administrative or judicial office, and to any person exercising a public function, including for a public agency or a state-owned enterprise.
- ⁴ "Preventing Corruption and Promoting Public Ethics at the Local and Regional Level in Eastern Partnership Countries", European Committee of the Regions, 2017. Available at: https://cor.europa.eu/en/documentation/studies/Documents/Preventing-Corruption.pdf
- ⁵ Transparency International Anticorruption Center. "Public opinion survey on corruption in Armenia. 2019". Available at: https://transparency.am/files/publications/1586439945-0-151140.pdf?v=4
- ⁶ Recommendation No. R (2000) 10 of the Committee of Ministers to member States on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials, Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16806cc1ec
- ⁷ Resolution 433 (2018) on the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d3295
- 8 Abridged Handbook on Public Ethics at Local Level, Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/1680748013
- 9 OECD Recommendation on Public Integrity, OECD, 2017. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/recommendation-public-
- 10 Whitton H., "Implementing Effective Ethics Standards in Government and the Civil Service," Transparency International, 2001. Available at: https://www.oecd.org/mena/governance/35521740.pdf
- 11 Constitutional Law of the Republic of Armenia on Rules of Procedure of the National Assembly. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/documentView.aspx?docid=110824

 12 Law on Corruption Prevention Commission. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?docID=114355
- 13 Constitutional Law of the Republic of Armenia on the Constitutional Court. Available at: http://www.concourt.am/armenian/lawcc/index.htm
- 14 Judicial Code of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?docid=119531
- 15 Law on the Prosecutor's Office. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?docID=117713
- 16 Law on Public Service of the Republic of Armenia, Article 44. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/documentView.aspx?docID=120832
- ¹⁷ Law on Corruption Prevention Commission. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?docID=114355
- 18 "Mher Sedrakyan committed a violation of the deputy's ethics. NA Ethics Committee". News.am, 05 May 2016. Available at: https://news.am/arm/news/325759.html
- 19 Corruption Prevention Commission. Conclusion N 07/19. 11 March, 2020. Available at: http://cpcarmenia.am/files/legislation/343.pdf
- ²⁰ Convention on Combating Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions, Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2003. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/corruption/oecdantibriberyconvention.htm
- ²¹ ISO 37001 Anti-bribery management systems, International Organisation for Standardisation. Available at: https://www.iso.org/iso-37001-anti-bribery-management.html
- ²² Good Practice Guidance on Internal Controls, Ethics, and Compliance, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Available at: https://www.oecd.org/daf/anti-bribery/44884389.pdf
- ²³ Transparency International Anticorruption Center. Public opinion survey on corruption in Armenia. 2019. Available at: https://transparency.am/files/publications/1586439945-0-151140.pdf?v=4
- ²⁵Transparency International. Corruption Perceptions Index 2019. Available at: https://images.transparencycdn.org/images/2019 CPI Report EN 200331 141425.pdf
- ²⁶ Criminal Code of the Republic of Armenia: http://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?DocID=114411
- ²⁷ Criminal case No: ED/0216/01/19, registered on 14 April 2019 in the Court of general jurisdiction of the first instance of the city of Yerevan. Available at: http://datalex.am/?app=AppCaseSearch&caseid=45880421203934246
- ²⁸ "Managing Conflict of Interest in the Public Service: OECD Guidelines and Country Experiences", Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2003, page 24. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/48994419.pdf
- ²⁹ Recommendation No. R (2000) 10 of the Committee of Ministers to member States on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials, Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16806cc1ec
- ³⁰Resolution 433 (2018) on the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d3295
- 31 Resolution 434 (2018) and Recommendation 423 (2018) on Conflicts of interest at local and regional level, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d33d0
- ³² Guidelines for Managing Conflict of Interest in the Public Service, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/managingconflictofinterestinthepublicservice.htm
- 33 Resolution 421 (2017) and Recommendation 405 (2017) on Making public procurement transparent at local and regional levels, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/168074cf72

- 34 Enhancing integrity in public procurement; a checklist, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2008, Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/enhancingintegrityinpublicprocurementachecklist.htm
- 35 United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- ³⁶ Technical Guide to the United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at:

https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html

- ³⁷ Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/fulllist/-/conventions/treaty/173
- 38 Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/174
- ³⁹ Convention against Corruption Involving Officials, European Union, Official Journal C 195, 25/06/1997 P. 0002 0011. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:133027
- ⁴⁰ OECD Recommendation on Public Integrity, OECD, 2017. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/recommendation-public-
- ⁴¹ Law on Corruption Prevention Commission. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?doclD=114355
- 42 Ibid.
- ⁴³ Law on Public Service of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/documentview.aspx?docID=120832
- 44 Ibid.
- ⁴⁵ Corruption Prevention Commission. Decision N 06/2019 from 06 March, 2020. Available at: http://cpcarmenia.am/files/legislation/342.pdf
- ⁴⁶ United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- ⁴⁷ Technical Guide to the Convention. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html
- 48 Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173). Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/fulllist/-/conventions/treaty/173
- ⁴⁹ Council of Europe's Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174). Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/fulllist/-/conventions/treaty/174
- ⁵⁰ European Union's Convention against Corruption Involving Officials. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:I33027
- ⁵¹ Global Corruption Barometer, Transparency International. Available at: https://www.transparency.org/research/gcb/overview
- ⁵² Global Corruption Barometer 2016 Survey in Armenia. Available at: https://transparency.am/en/gcb/2016
- 53 Report on public opinion survey on corruption in Armenia, TIAC. 2019. Available at:

https://transparency.am/files/publications/1586439945-0-151140.pdf?v=4

- ⁵⁴ Criminal Code of the Republic of Armenia: http://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?DocID=114411
- ⁵⁵ Criminal case No: SD/0009/01/20, registered on 24 February 2020 in the Court of general jurisdiction of the first instance of Syunik region. Available at: http://datalex.am/?app=AppCaseSearch&case_id=35465847065594934
- ⁵⁶ United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- ⁵⁷ Technical Guide to the United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at:

https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html

- 58 Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/fulllist/-/conventions/treaty/173
- ⁵⁹ Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/174
- 60 Convention against Corruption Involving Officials, European Union, Official Journal C 195, 25/06/1997 P. 0002 0011. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:133027
- ⁶¹ Morales L., "Women Worldwide Less Confident Than Men in Elections", Gallup News, 11 October 2012. Available at: http://news.gallup.com/poll/157997/women-worldwide-less-confident-men-elections.aspx
- 62 "Armenia, Parliamentary Elections, 2 April 2017: Final Report", Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, 7 July 2017. Available at: http://www.osce.org/odihr/328226
- 63 The OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR) final report on the 9 December, 2018 Early Parliamentary elections. Available at: https://res.elections.am/images/doc/OSCE09.12.18.pdf
- 64 Observation of the early parliamentary elections in Armenia (9 December 2019). PACE .21 January 2019. Available at: https://res.elections.am/images/doc/PACE09.12.18.pdf
- ⁶⁵ Interim Report by Long Term Observation Mission on the Early RA National Assembly

Election of December 9, 2018. Available at: https://transparency.am/files/publications/1545323664-0-741866.pdf

- 66 Electoral Code of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?docid=105967
- ⁶⁷ Criminal Code of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?DocID=114411
- ⁶⁸ Law on Combating Money Laundering and Terrorism Financing. Available at:

https://www.cba.am/Storage/EN/FDK/Regulation/aml_cft_law_eng.pdf

- ⁶⁹ "Armenian Public School Directors Sue Civil Group Over Pre-election Scandal", The Armenian Weekly, 11 April 2017. Available at: https://armenianweekly.com/2017/04/11/armenian-public-school-directors-sue-civil-group-over-pre-election-scandal/
- 70 "Only 1 recording contains criminal elements; Prosecutor General's Office on school directors' campaign involvement report", Armenpress, 27 March 2017. Available at: https://armenpress.am/eng/news/884283/only-1recording-contains-criminal-elements;-prosecutor-general%E2%80%99s-office-on-schooldirectors%E2%80%99-campaign.html

- ⁷¹ Kaghzvantsyan S., "Գյումրիի թիվ 37 դպրոցի տնօրենի արարքում «քրգործի հիմքեր չկան»" [In the actions of the director of No. 37 school of Gyumri there was no grounds for the criminal case], Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, 17 April 2017. Available at: https://www.azatutyun.am/a/28434875.html
- ⁷² United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/
- ⁷³ Technical Guide to the United Nations Convention against Corruption. Available at: https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/technical-guide.html
- ⁷⁴ Criminal Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 173), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/173
- ⁷⁵ Civil Law Convention on Corruption (ETS No. 174), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/conventions/treaty/174
- ⁷⁶ Resolution 434 (2018) and Recommendation 423 (2018) on Fighting nepotism within local and regional authorities, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16809312c3
- ⁷⁷ Convention against Corruption Involving Officials, European Union, Official Journal C 195, 25/06/1997 P. 0002 0011. Available at: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:133027
- ⁷⁸ Law on Public Service of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?docid=68771
 ⁷⁹ Ibid.
- 80 Criminal Code of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?DocID=114411
- 81 Criminal case No: ShD/0083/01/19, registered on 31 October 2019 in the Court of general jurisdiction of the first instance of Shirak region. Available at: http://datalex.am/?app=AppCaseSearch&case_id=29554872554731790
- 82 Council of Europe Convention on Access to Official Documents (CETS No. 2015), 18 June 2009. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/205
- ⁸³ Resolution 435 (2018) and Recommendation 424 (2018) on Transparency and open government, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d341c
- ⁸⁴ Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-Making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters, United Nations Economic Commission for Europe, 25 June 1998. Available at: https://www.unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/env/pp/documents/cep43e.pdf
- ⁸⁵ Recommendation of the Council on Open Government, OECD, 14 December 2017. Available at: https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0438
- ⁸⁶ "Տեղեկատվության ազատությունը ՏԻՄ-երում" [Freedom of Information in Local Self-Government Bodies], Freedom of Information Center of Armenia, 11 December 2012. Available at: http://www.foi.am/hy/news/item/1149/
- ⁸⁷ Transparency International Slovakia. Access to Information in European Capital Cities. 2019. Available at: https://transparency.am/files/publications/1571065989-0-478840.pdf?v=4
- 88 Constitution of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.parliament.am/legislation.php?sel=show&ID=5805
- 89 Law on Freedom of Information. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?docID=1372
- ⁹⁰ RA Government Decision No. 1204-N "On establishing the procedure for registration, classification and maintenance of information developed by or delivered to the information holder, as well as the provision of information or its duplicate (copies) by state and local self-governing bodies, state institutions and organisations", 15.10.2015. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/documentview.aspx?docID=101115
- ⁹¹ Law on Mass Media of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?docid=1379
- ⁹² Law On State Registration of Legal Entities, Separate Subdivisions of Legal Entities, Institutions and Private Entrepreneurs. Available at: http://www.irtek.am/views/act.aspx?aid=150096
- ⁹³ Ինչպես օգտագործել «Տեղեկատվության ազատության մասին» ՅՅ օրենքը [How to use the Law on Freedom of Information?], Freedom of Information Center of Armenia, 2005. Available at: http://www.foi.am/files/library_pdfs/5.pdf
- ⁹⁴ Փաստերի ստուգումը և լրագրողների տեղեկություն ստանալու իրավունքը. [Fact-checking and the right of journalists to receive information], Freedom of Information Center of Armenia, 2019. Available at: http://factradar.tilda.ws/?fbclid=lwAR0FJEtog5VHlehdzO9FVQmQKuBPirGZEYpR4v2yu1soXPcfyMFB5N5AhqU
- ⁹⁵ "Midterm Self-Assessment Report on the Third Action Plan of the Republic of Armenia (2016-2018)," Open Government Partnership, September 2017, pages 27-30. Available at: http://www.ogp.am/en/news/item/2017/10/22/mself-3/
- ⁹⁶ CSO Meter. Assessing the civil society environment in the Eastern Partnership countries. Armenia. Yerevan, 2019. Available at: https://transparency.am/files/publications/1573821063-0-588028.pdf?v=4
- ⁹⁷ Unified platform for e-inquiries. Available at: https://www.e-request.am/en
- ⁹⁸ Law on Local Self-Government, 07.05.2002, amended 24.01.2020. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/documentView.aspx?docid=139078
- ⁹⁹ Resolution 417 (2017) and Recommendation 398 (2017) on Open data for better public services, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16806fbdbc
- ¹⁰⁰ Resolution 435 (2018) and Recommendation 424 (2018) on Transparency and open government, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d341c
- ¹⁰¹ "Guidelines on Open Government Data for Citizen Engagement", Department of Economic and Social Affairs, United Nations, 2013. Available at: http://workspace.unpan.org/sites/Internet/Documents/Guidenlines%20on%20OGDCE%20May17%202013.pdf
- 102 Open Government Data Toolkit, The World Bank. Available at: http://opendatatoolkit.worldbank.org
- ¹⁰³ 5-star Deployment Scheme for Open Data. Available at: http://5stardata.info
- ¹⁰⁴ International Open Data Charter, September 2005. Available at: http://opendatacharter.net/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/opendatacharter-charter_F.pdf

- ¹⁰⁵ Recommendation of the Council on Open Government, OECD, 14 December 2017. Available at: https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0438
- ¹⁰⁶ Մեկ աևձից կատարվող գևումևեր [Purchases made by one person]. Available at: <u>https://www.e-gov.am/transparent</u>
- ¹⁰⁷ Corruption Prevention Commission. Available at: http://cpcarmenia.am/hy/
- 108 "Open Data in State Sector of Armenia", Kolba Lab, 1 December 2016. Available at: http://kolba.am/en/post/open-data-government-armenia/
- 109 Law on the Budgetary System of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://parliament.am/legislation.php?sel=sho w&ID=1503 110 Law on Local Self-Government of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.parliament.am/legislation.php?sel=show&ID=5665
- iii Աննական Տվյալների Պաշտպանության Քաղաքականության Ուղեցույց [Guidelines on Personal Data Protection], Digital Rights NGO and The Open Society Foundations, October 2014, Yerevan. Available at: http://www.osf.am/wp-content/uploads/2015/04/DataProPolicyGuide_arm_final.pdf
- ¹¹² Guideline on the protection of children's personal data. Available at: http://moj.am/storage/uploads/001.Ughecuycerexaneri_andznakan_tvyalner.pdf
- ¹¹³ Ինտերակտիվ բյուջե 2017 [Interactive Budget 2017]. Available at: https://www.e-gov.am/interactive-budget/
- ¹¹⁴ Երևան քաղաքի ինտերակտիվ բյուջե [Yerevan Interactive Budget]. Available at: <u>http://budget.yerevan.am/</u>
- ¹¹⁵ Գյումրի համայնքի բյուջեի [Gyumri community budget]. Available at: <u>http://www.gyumribudget.am/view/1</u>
- 116 Budget of the Office to the President of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.president.am/hy/the-budget/
- 117 Currently there are ongoing initiatives in a few areas (e.g. procurement, ownership of companies, etc.) to move to open-data format access to information systems.
- ¹¹⁸ Recommendation No. R (2000) 10 of the Committee of Ministers to member States on Codes of Conduct for Public Officials, Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16806cc1ec
- ¹¹⁹ Resolution 433 (2018) on the European Code of Conduct for all Persons Involved in Local and Regional Governance, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d3295
- ¹²⁰ Resolution 434 (2018) and Recommendation 423 (2018) on Conflicts of interest at local and regional level, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d33d0
- ¹²¹ "Managing Conflict of Interest in the Public Service: OECD Guidelines and Country Experiences", Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2003. Available at: https://www.oecd.org/gov/ethics/48994419.pdf
- ¹²² Asset Declarations for Public Officials: A Tool to Prevent Corruption, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2011. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/corruption/anti-bribery/47489446.pdf
- 123 Constitution of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.parliament.am/legislation.php?sel=show&lD=5805
- ¹²⁴ Constitutional Law on Rules of Procedure of the National Assembly. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/documentView.aspx?docid=110824
- 125 Guide on annual declaration of property, asset and interest for public officials and their interconnected persons. Available at: https://file-online.cpcarmenia.am/guide
- 126 Պաշտոնյաներին մնաց 16 օր. ինչ է սպասվում։ Available at: https://armlur.am/989089/
- ¹²⁷ International Public Sector Accounting Standards (IPSAS), IPSAS Board. Available at: https://www.iasplus.com/en/resources/global-organisations/ipsasb
- 128 International Standards of Supreme Audit Institutions (ISSAI) Framework. Available at: http://www.issai.org
- 129 Constitution of the Republic of Armenia. Available at:

http://www.parliament.am/legislation.php?sel=show&ID=5805

- 130 Ibid
- ¹³¹ Law on Internal Audit. Available at: http://www.parliament.am/legislation.php?sel=show&ID=4072
- ¹³³ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207
- ¹³⁴ The Danish Refugee Council Complaints Mechanism Handbook 2008. Available at: https://www.alnap.org/help-library/complaints-mechanism-handbook
- 135 Wood A., "Overview of NGO Community Complaints Mechanisms", World Vision, September 2011. Available at:
- https://www.alnap.org/help-library/overview-of-ngo-community-complaints-mechanisms-global-accountability-discussion-series
- ¹³⁶ Chêne M., "Good Practice in Community Complaints Mechanisms", Transparency International, 5 April 2013. Available at: https://www.transparency.org/files/content/corruptionqas/Complaint_mechanisms.pdf
- ¹³⁷ "Customer Complaints: Guidelines for Local Authorities", Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government of the Republic of Ireland, July 2005. Available at:

http://www.housing.gov.ie/sites/default/files/migrated-

- files/en/Publications/LocalGovernment/Administration/FileDownLoad%2C2046%2Cen.pdf
- ¹³⁸ "Local-level complaint mechanisms in developing countries (U4 Expert Answer)", Anti-Corruption Resource Centre, 17 October 2014. Available at: https://www.transparency.org/files/content/corruptiongas/2014-17.pdf
- 139 "Customer Complaints: Guidelines for Local Authorities", ibid.
- $^{140}\ "Complaint Mechanisms: Reference Guide for Good Practice", Transparency International, 2016. \ Available \ at:$
- https://consultations.worldbank.org/Data/hub/files/ti_document quide_complaint_mechanisms_final.pdf
- 141 "How to Complain", Official website of the Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman. Available at: http://www.lgo.org.uk/make-a-complaint

- ¹⁴² "Top tips for making a complaint", Official website of the Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman: Available at: http://www.lgo.org.uk/make-a-complaint/top-tips-for-making-a-complaint
- ¹⁴³ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207
- ¹⁴⁴ Guidelines for civil participation in political decision making, CM(2017)83-final, Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe, 27 September 2017. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16807626cf
- ¹⁴⁵ Resolution 435 (2018) and Recommendation 424 (2018) on Transparency and open government, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16808d341c
- ¹⁴⁶ OECD Guiding Principles for Open and Inclusive Policy Making, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, June 2010. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/46560128.pdf
- ¹⁴⁷ "Focus on Citizens: Public Engagement for Better Policy and Services", Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 28 May 2009. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264048874-en
- $^{148}\,Observatory\,of\,Public\,Sector\,Innovation, Organisation\,for\,Economic\,Co-operation\,and\,Development.\,Available\,at:$
- $\underline{https://www.oecd.org/governance/observatory-public-sector-innovation/blog/page/findingtherighttools.htm}$
- ¹⁴⁹ The Open Government Guide, Open Government Partnership, 29 June 2015. Available at:
- $\underline{https://www.opengovpartnership.org/resources/open-government-guide}$
- 150 The OGP Toolbox, Open Government Partnership, 1 December 2016. Available at:
- https://www.opengovpartnership.org/resources/ogp-toolbox
- 151 Public Sector Innovation Network, Australian Government. Available at: https://innovation.govspace.gov.au
- ¹⁵² Open Policy Making toolkit, Cabinet Office of the Government of the United Kingdom, 3 January 2017. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/open-policy-making-toolkit
- 153 Open Government Partnership Armenia. Available at: http://ogp.am/hy/
- 154 Article 11 of the Law on Local Self-Government of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.parliament.am/legislation.php?sel=show&lD=5665
- ¹⁵⁵CSO Meter. Assessing the civil society environment in the Eastern Partnership countries. Armenia. Yerevan, 2019. Available at: https://transparency.am/files/publications/1573821063-0-588028.pdf?v=4
- ¹⁵⁷ Ministry of Justice of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.moj.am/en/page/improvements
- ¹⁵⁸ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207
- ¹⁵⁹ Resolution 405 (2016) on Gender budgeting, Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/1680718ce9
- ¹⁶⁰ Heimans J., "Strengthening Participation in Public Expenditure Management: Policy Recommendations for Key Stakeholders", Policy Brief No. 22, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2002. Available at: http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/development/strengthening-participation-in-public-expenditure-management_640564834060
- ¹⁶¹ Shah A. (ed.), "Participatory Budgeting", Public Sector Governance and Accountability Series, The World Bank, 2007, Washington DC. Available at: http://siteresources.worldbank.org/PSGLP/Resources/ParticipatoryBudgeting.pdf
- ¹⁶² "72 Frequently Asked Questions about Participatory Budgeting", Urban Governance Toolkit Series, UN Habitat, July 2004, Quito. Available at: https://unhabitat.org/books/72-frequently-asked-questions-about-participatory-budgeting/
- ¹⁶³ Participatory Budgeting Unit toolkits and how-to guides, PB Network. Available at: https://pbnetwork.org.uk/participatory-budgeting-toolkits-and-how-to-guides/
- ¹⁶⁴ "Subnational Open Budget Survey Questionnaire", International Budget Partnership, October 2013, Washington DC. Available at: https://www.internationalbudget.org/wp-content/uploads/SN-OBS_Questionnaire_final020514vrquestions_em.pdf
- ¹⁶⁵ Principles of Public Participation in Fiscal Policy, Global Initiative for Fiscal Transparency, 13 March 2016. Available at: http://www.fiscaltransparency.net/pp_principles/
- 166 Law on Local Self-Government of the Republic of Armenia: http://www.parliament.am/legislation.php? sel=show&ID=5665
- ¹⁶⁷ Valmorbida A. and Alexandryan L., "Strengthening Local Democracy in Armenia: Guidelines on citizens' participation", Council of Europe, September 2015. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16806cb757
- ¹⁶⁸ Facebookpage of the Gyumri Civil Youth Centre. Available at: https://www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story_fbid = 1149963188419934&id=882096598539929
- 169 "Active citizen" online platform. Available at: https://activecitizen.yerevan.am/
- ¹⁷⁰ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207
- ¹⁷¹ Rodrigo D. and Andrés Amo P., "Background Document on Public Consultation, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2006. Available at: https://www.oecd.org/mena/governance/36785341.pdf
- ¹⁷² Guidelines for civil participation in political decision making, CM(2017)83-final, Committee of Ministers of the Council of Europe, 27 September 2017. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/16807626cf
- ¹⁷³ Recommendation CM/Rec(2018)4 of the Committee of Ministers to member States on the participation of citizens in local public life, Council of Europe. Available at: http://rm.coe.int/16807954c3
- ¹⁷⁴ Recommendation of the Council on Open Government, OECD, 14 December 2017. Available at: https://legalinstruments.oecd.org/en/instruments/OECD-LEGAL-0438
- ¹⁷⁵ Օրենսդրական Գործընթացի Գնահատումը Յայաստանի Յանրապետությունում, [Assessment of the Legislative Process on the Republic of Armenia], Available at: http://www.osce.org/odihr/126128.

- ¹⁸⁰ Procedure for Organising and Conducting Public Consultations, Appendix to RA Government Decision N 1146-N, 10.10.2018. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/documentview.aspx?docid=126002
- ¹⁸¹ CSO Meter. Assessing the civil society environment in the Eastern Partnership countries. Armenia. Yerevan, 2019. Available at: https://transparency.am/files/publications/1573821063-0-588028.pdf?v=4
- ¹⁸² The project was supported by the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe, as part of the thematic programme 'Strengthening institutional frameworks for local governance,' within the framework of the Council of Europe / European Union Partnership for Good Governance (2015-2017) in the Eastern Partnership countries.
- ¹⁸³ CSO Meter. Assessing the civil society environment in the Eastern Partnership countries. Armenia. Yerevan, 2019. Available at: https://transparency.am/files/publications/1573821063-0-588028.pdf?v=4
- ¹⁸⁴ Additional Protocol to the European Charter of Local Self-Government on the right to participate in the affairs of a local authority (CETS No. 207), Council of Europe. Available at: https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/207
- ¹⁸⁵ "Promise and Problems of E-Democracy: Challenges of Online Citizen Engagement", Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2003. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/gov/digital-government/35176328.pdf
- ¹⁸⁶ Digital 2020: Global Digital Yearbook. Armenia. Available at: https://datareportal.com/reports/digital-2020-armenia
 ¹⁸⁷ Ibid
- 188 Constitution of the Republic of Armenia. Available at: http://www.parliament.am/legislation.php?sel=show&ID=5805
- ¹⁸⁹ Toolkit on citizen participation. Foreword by Andreas Kiefer, secretary General Congress Of Local And Regional Authorities Council Of Europe. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMContent?documentId=09000016806cf43c
 ¹⁹⁰ Ibid.

¹⁷⁶ Ibid., page 9.

¹⁷⁷ Ibid.

¹⁷⁸ Law on Local Self-Government. Available at: https://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?doclD=73271

¹⁷⁹ RA Government Decision No. 1146-N "On Approving the Procedure for Organising and Conducting Public Consultations and Revocation of the Decision No. 296-N of the Government of the Republic of Armenia dated March 25, 2010". Available at: https://www.arlis.am/DocumentView.aspx?docid=126002